BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 26th April 2006.

Present:

	Councillor 
M Lynch (The Mayor)
	Councillor
U Jones

	
"
M Bayes (The Deputy Mayor
	
"
S King

	
"
L Adams
	
"
C Lamb

	
"
E Brace
	
"
S Lynch

	
"
L Bunday
	
"
M Malin

	
"
J Burton
	
"
J Padwick

	
"
R Civil
	
"
A Pote

	
"
D Coe
	
"
G Rennie

	
"
M Don
	
"
S Scrimshaw

	
"
T Freer
	
"
C Smith-Haynes

	
"
A Gordon
	
"
M Tebbutt

	
"
C Groome
	
"
G Titcombe

	
"
J Hakewill
	
"
L Tod

	
"
E Hales
	
"
J West

	
"
M Harrison
	
"
A Wiley

	
"
J Henson
	
"
D Whyte

	
"
L Henson
	
"



Prior to the commencement of the meeting the Council's 

condolences were extended to the families of ex-councillors 

Geoff Pentelow and Dorien Strang  and Ken Butler a former 

Chief Executive of the Council,  who had died recently

05.C.72
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Anderson, Brown, Corazzo, Dearing, P Evans, R Groome, Hollobone, Parker, Richardson and Whitlam and Father Dominic Barrington.


Councillors Anderson, M Evans and  Humfrey did not attend.
05.C.73
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 1st March 2005 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor subject to the addition of the following:-


Page 5 – 3rd Paragraph to read:


Members discussed the General Fund budget, the year's 4.75% increase, and in particular comparisons were made to the level of Council Tax charged in previous years as well as the level of central government grant.


Page 11 – Minute No. 05.C.66


Voting to be recorded as follows:-


(Voting: For 23; Against 0; Not Voting 13)

A vote was taken on the above amendments.

(Voting: For 15; Against 0)

05.C.74
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.

05.C.75
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCMENTS


The Mayor made the following announcements:

· A concert for the benefit of the Mayor's Charity was to be held at 7.00 pm on 6th May 2006.  All councillors were invited to attend the concert.  Tickets were available from the Mayor's Secretary at a cost of £5.00.

· On 14th May 2006 the Mayor and Mayoress would take part in the 26 mile Waendel Walk in aid of the Mayor's Charity. Councillors were invited to sponsor the walk.

05.C.76
LEADER'S ANNOUNCMENTS



The Leader of the Council made the following announcements:-

· The Leader of the Council had attended the funeral of the former Chief Executive, Ken Butler, on behalf of the Council.  It was reported that a former Mayor, Cecil Brown, had given a speech at the funeral.  The family of the late Ken Butler had asked that the Mayor be thanked for the use of his parlour for refreshments after the funeral. 

· The Local Area Agreement for Northamptonshire had now been approved by the Government Office and had been signed by the Shadow Board.

· The North Northamptonshire Development Company had now been formed from the former North Northants Together and Catalyst Corby.  The first meeting of the Board was due to happen shortly.

· Members were informed that it was intended to hold a Members' information session to appraise members of the content and impact of the Local Area Agreement and the work of the North Northants Development Company in the near future.

· Council was informed of £11.6m funding from the Housing Corporation to build affordable homes over the next two years.  The Portfolio Holder for Housing explained how the money would be invested.  It was noted that a further Shared Ownership event was due to be held in the Newlands Centre on the 5th and 6th May 2006, following the success of the previous event.

05.C.77
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE


The Chief Executive reported that work was currently being carried out nationally in respect of Elections and Electoral Reform.  More information would be available in respect of the changes in the near future and perhaps this was something that members could also be briefed in more detail about.

05.C.78
ALLOTMENTS IN MAWSLEY


A question had been submitted from the Mawsley Allotments Association in respect of the provision of land for allotments in Mawsley. The question had been previously circulated to Council.


Mr Anthony Horne, the Chairman of the Mawsley Allotments Association, addressed the Council on the importance of allotments to the community and requested the Council's continued assistance in this matter.


The Portfolio Holder for Economy indicated that the Council was aware of the need for allotments and had provisionally identified a site in which allotments could be accommodated on the western edge of the village.  The Council was currently negotiating a variation to the Section 106 Agreement with the developers to enable this land to be dedicated to allotment use.  There were a number of other changes being proposed to the Section 106 Agreement, so at this stage, it was impossible to predict the final outcome, but the Council was conscious of and supportive of the desire to create allotment provision in the village.

Mr Horne was thanked for his attendance.

05.C.79
THEATRE PROVISION


Councillor Christopher Groome asked the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community the following question:-


"Will the portfolio holder please update us on the latest situation with regard to a new theatre for Kettering:

· How long will the theatre in St Mary's Road be available for use?

· What is the detailed programme of actions for getting from where we are today to the opening of the new theatre at KLV?

· If there is a gap, what is being done to help users to continue to operate?"


The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community replied as follows:-


"We have been approached by the theatre users group to broker an arrangement for them to be able to continue to use the McKinlay Theatre during the Autumn season.  An in-principle agreement has been reached and detailed discussions with the Tresham Institute are continuing.  The most important step for the theatre is for Phoenix Leisure Management (PLM) to submit its planning application.  Officers are continuing to offer advice to PLM to expedite this.  It is likely that this will be a major planning application."


A supplementary question was then asked in respect of clarification of an extension of use of the McKinlay Theatre by young people for Christmas pantomimes and the need for a detailed programme to enable sufficient planning by theatre groups. 


In response, it was noted that, although some dates may have to be changed, there were no foreseeable problems with Christmas pantomimes being held at the McKinlay Theatre.  Regular meetings were being held with the Theatre Users Group and lead-in time for productions was being discussed. Work was also being undertaken on a service level agreement.   Although the situation was very fluid, the Borough Council would strive to give assistance wherever possible.
05.C.80
PROTECTION OF YOUTH SERVICES


Councillor Christopher Groome asked the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community the following question:-


"What is being done currently by the Borough Council to protect youth services in Kettering and to make the best use for Kettering of the funds allocated by the County Council for a reconfigured service using the voluntary sector?"


The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community replied as follows:-


"This item is being considered by the Monitoring and Audit Committee on the 4th May 2006."

05.C.81
KETTERING TOWN FOOTBALL CLUB


Councillor Christopher Groome asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"What is being done, as envisaged in the Conservative Party election manifesto of May 2003, to ensure that Kettering Town Football Club has a suitable football ground in Kettering when its lease in Rockingham Road runs out?"


The Leader of the Council replied as follows:-


"Like any other development, the move to a new location would be subject to statutory planning regulations.  This would involve finding a suitable site and then going through the normal planning process by submitting a planning application.


In previous correspondence with the Club, the Council has made it clear that it is willing to provide advice and assistance in relation to planning issues to ensure that any proposed sites are considered properly and that the correct regulatory procedures can be followed.


To date, although some tentative early discussions have taken place in relation to identifying possible sites, no firm proposals have been submitted by the football club for the Council to consider.


The Council has committed itself to supporting the football club as far as it is able. Between November 2003 and November 2005 there have been written and verbal communications and meetings.  It is a privately owned club which has changed ownership recently.  The current lease runs out in 2011.


The Council is willing to provide advice and assistance in respect of planning issues but any move would be subject to statutory planning regulations and a planning application.  There have been early discussions on identifying prospective sites but no firm proposals have yet been received from the Club."

05.C.82
BUSINESS GROWTH INCENTIVE FUNDING


Councillor Whyte asked the Leader of the Council the following question:-


"Since councillors were not allowed to consider the £327,435 business growth incentive money as part of the budget presented at the last Council meeting, would Councillor Freer tell us when the Council will have the opportunity to debate proposals for its use?"


The Leader of the Council replied as follows:-


"Members will recall that in the Budget Report considered by the Council on 1st March 2006, reference was made to an allocation of "one-off" funding under the new Local Area Business Growth Incentive Scheme (LABGI).  On 8th February 2006 the Government announced its first allocation under the new Scheme and Kettering was awarded the largest allocation of the districts within the County.


At that late stage of the budget process, the Council was advised to consider this funding stream outside of the normal base budget, as it was potentially a non-sustainable source of income, to ensure that unnecessary financial risk was not brought into the Council's medium term financial strategy.


It was considered sensible to possibly use the allocation as pump priming funding to deliver the wider economic development strategy including town centre redevelopment and service convergence.  A commitment was given to consider this further in a report to a future meeting of the Executive.  This is likely to be reported to the June Executive."


Supplementary questions ensued on:-


(i)
whether the opportunity to debate the LABGI scheme funding would be held in a wider arena; and


(ii)
if the funding included the A6 towns as well as Kettering.


In response the Leader of the Council explained that he was happy for discussions on the funding to be held in a wider arena, such as at a full Council meeting if this was possible, but that the funding was not intended to be used for financing various individual schemes, but rather to promote the economic development of the Borough and secure its future.


The Leader also clarified that funding was for the whole Borough, of which the A6 towns formed an integral part.

05.C.83
YOUNG PEOPLE IN KETTERING – DEMOCRATIC PARTICIPATION


Councillor Scrimshaw asked the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community the following question:-


"Will this Council congratulate the young people of Kettering for their performance over recent months regarding the County Council cuts?.


They have shown dedication, determination and integrity in their defence of the youth service.


Their understanding of its value and commitment to its future is exemplary and their continued presence at all related meetings has showed this.


Their conduct and enthusiasm shows a Kettering success story, and I believe we should say "well done"."


The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community replied as follows:-


"Whilst I cannot speak on behalf of the Council my personal view is to welcome their interest in local democratic issues.  The response in Kettering has been more pronounced than in other parts of the county.  I would refer the member to many response to the other question on the youth service and confirm that this matter will be debated in detail at the Monitoring and Audit Committee on the 4th May 2006."

05.C.84
URGENT ITEMS APPROVED BY THE EXECUTIVE – SEPTEMBER 2005 TO MARCH 2006


A report was submitted which presented to members of the Council a list of decisions on matters of urgent business taken by the Executive Committee.


It was noted that such decisions related to the following three items:-

· Consultation on the preferred configuration of Primary Care Trusts for the County

· Housing Strategy

· Purchase of 21 Harborough Road, Desborough


As the decision on the purchase of 21 Harborough Road, Desborough had been taken in private and confidential it was noted that Council could not debate any issues relating to this in public.  

RESOLVED
that the report be noted.

05.C.85
LYON'S ENQUIRY INTO LOCAL GOVERNMENT


A question was asked on whether members would be given the opportunity to receive information on the above report when published.


It was noted that, due to local government elections, the report would not be published until the end of summer 2006.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.00 pm)

Signed ………………………………

Mayor

AI

(Council No. 3)

26.4.06

